

RESPONSES TO INFORMATION REQUESTS (RIRs)

New Search | About RIR's | Help

ECU100830.FE

30 November 2005

Canada

Ecuador: Activities of the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia, FARC) in Ecuador, including criminal activities such as extortion (particularly of Colombian nationals); the possible reprisals for refusing to pay a ransom (2003-2005)

Research Directorate, Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada, Ottawa

Border activities

Ecuador and Colombia share a border of approximately 600 kilometres (Reuters 30 June 2005). Freedom House indicated "a growing number of incursions from both [the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia, FARC)] and their paramilitary enemies into Ecuadorian territory" (11 Aug. 2005). A sociologist at Simon Bolivar Andean University noted that the border zone has become a place where anything is possible (*La Hora* 2 Oct. 2005). FARC is reportedly "making increased use of the border with Ecuador to smuggle chemical precursors and arms, buy basic supplies, and evacuate wounded fighters" (ICG 16 June 2005; El Tiempo.com 20 May 2005). Ten border corridors are apparently being used by FARC's Front 48 (Frente 48) (ibid.).

Some sources confirmed the presence of FARC military camps inside Ecuador, close to the Colombian border (Latin America Weekly Report 21 Mar. 2005; *La Hora* 2 Oct. 2005). Oswaldo Jarrin, the Ecuadorian Minister of Defence, noted that the FARC has set up a certain number of camps in Ecuador (AFP 27 Sept. 2005; see also Fundacion Seguridad y Democracia Sept. 2005).

According to the Colombian authorities, in June 2005, FARC used a camp in Ecuador to launch an attack in the Putumayo region (in southern Colombia), during which 22 soldiers were killed (AFP 12 July 2005; *La Hora* 23 Sept. 2005). Ecuadorian soldiers discovered the base and destroyed the cocaine-processing laboratory they found there (ibid.). It was the largest FARC camp in Ecuador (Europa Press 23 Sept. 2005).

Agence France-Presse (AFP) reported another attack in October 2005 in which 300 of FARC's Front 48 guerrillas, based in Ecuadorian territory, attacked the Colombian villages of Puerto Colon and San Miguel, leaving six dead (25 Oct. 2005).

La Hora indicated that thousands of peasants in the border region are considered to be supporters of various Colombian armed groups, [translation] "whether they want to be or not," because they maintain trade relations with them (11 Oct. 2005); most Ecuadorian border villages are adjacent to the Colombian zones controlled by the FARC, the National Liberation Army (Ejército de Liberación Nacional, ELN) and the United Self-Defence Groups of Colombia (Autodefensas Unidas de Colombia, AUC) (Latinamerica Press 7 Sept. 2005).

FARC also controls some Ecuadorian border towns, where, according to the locals, it imposes curfews and helps with conflict management (ICG 16 June 2005; El Tiempo.com 20 May 2005). A network of informers, including Ecuadorian soldiers, warns FARC of the Ecuadorian army's movements (ibid.).

Killings are common in the province of Sucumbios: settlements of accounts go unpunished, such as the November 2005 murder of two Ecuadorian peasants who were linked to FARC (*La Hora* 11 Oct. 2005).

Despite certain indications to the contrary, (Fundacion Seguridad y Democracia Sept. 2005), the Ecuadorian authorities denied that negotiations to free hostages ever took place in their country (*La Hora* 11 Oct. 2005).

Arrests of FARC members in Ecuador

In January 2004, the Ecuadorian police captured Ricardo Palmera, a FARC leader also known as Simon Trinidad (AFP 4 Jan. 2004; Reuters 3 Jan. 2004). The Ecuadorian authorities then handed Ricardo Palmera over to the Colombian government (AFP 4 Jan. 2004). According to the International Crisis Group (ICG), before the arrest, "Ecuadorian authorities had turned a blind eye" to FARC's use of Ecuador as a safe haven (16 June 2005, 15). Some sources reported a possible agreement between former president Lucio Gutierrez and FARC, under which Gutierrez agreed not to attack FARC in Ecuadorian territory; FARC used the agreement to fight the arrest and extradition of its members by the Ecuadorian authorities (ibid.; AFP 10 Mar. 2005).

In February 2005, the authorities arrested 10 FARC members who were recovering from combat injuries received at clandestine health clinics (AP 24 Feb. 2005). Seven of them were extradited in March 2005 (AFP 12 July 2005). Ecuador extradited a total of 11 FARC members to Colombia between January 2004 and July 2005 (ibid.).

Marcial Campaña, one of the men in charge of finances for FARC's Front 48, was one of two FARC members captured in September 2005 (AFP 23 Sept. 2005; Xinhua 24 Sept. 2005). Both were extradited to Colombia (AFP 23 Sept. 2005).

Other activities, including extortion

According to the daily *La Hora*, repercussions from the violence linked to the Colombian conflict are being felt almost everywhere in Ecuador (2 Oct. 2005).

In May 2004, the Ecuadorian authorities discovered a shipment of uniforms on its way to FARC that were made in a northern district of Quito (AFP 20 May 2004). The authorities also arrested Ecuadorian citizens who were smuggling guns with FARC (*La Hora* 2 Oct. 2005).

Very little information on FARC's extortion practices in Ecuador was found among the sources consulted by the Research Directorate, and no information on the possible reprisals for refusing to pay a ransom was found.

However, EFE reported the story of a Colombian who was kidnapped by FARC and detained in Ecuador; he escaped his captors by jumping into the San Miguel River after noticing an Ecuadorian military patrol in the area (21 Nov. 2003). In return for saving him, he provided the Ecuadorian soldiers with information that enabled them to locate a FARC camp close to General Farfan's parish in the province of Sucumbios (EFE 21 Nov. 2003). According to the *National Post*, the border region offers little police protection and the employees of a Canadian petroleum company "are vulnerable to kidnapping for ransom" by Colombian organized crime groups and FARC (28 July 2004). The article cited two examples of kidnappings of petroleum workers, one in 1999 and another in 2001, and indicated that there were about 250 kidnappings in Ecuador in 2003, versus 3,000 in Colombia (*National Post* 28 July 2004).

This Response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Research Directorate within time constraints. This Response is not, and does not purport to be, conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim for refugee protection. Please find below the list of additional sources consulted in researching this Information Request.

References

Agence France-Presse (AFP). 25 October 2005. "Guerrilla de las FARC cruzo desde Ecuador para atacar en Colombia." (Factiva)

______. 27 September 2005. "Quito teme por choque armado con FARC y advierte sobre citas con rebeldes." (Factiva)

_____. 23 September 2005. "Ecuador deporta presuntos guerrilleros tras localizar supuesta base de FARC." (Factiva)

______ . 12 July 2005. "Las capturas de miembros de las FARC en Ecuador." (Factiva)

______. 10 March 2005. "FARC fustigan al gobierno ecuatoriano por entrega de guerrilleros a Colombia." (Factiva)

______. 20 May 2004. "Descubren presunta fábrica de uniformes para las FARC en Ecuador." (Factiva)

______. 4 January 2004. "Top Colombian Rebel Brought Home after Capture in Ecuador." (Factiva)

Associated Press (AP). 24 February 2005. "Injured Marxist Rebels from Colombia Arrested in Ecuador." (Dialog)

EFE. 21 November 2003. "Colombian FARC Guerrilla Base Discovered in Ecuador." (Factiva)

Europa Press. 23 September 2005. "Ecuador/Colombia: Localizan un campamento de las FARC en Ecuador." (Factiva)

Freedom House. 11 August 2005. "Ecuador." *Freedom in the World 2005*. http://www.freedomhouse.org/research/freeworld/2005/CzechRep-Ecuador.pdf> [Accessed 24 Nov. 2005]

Fundacion Seguridad y Democracia [Bogota]. September 2005. "Reporte del 1 al 31 de Septiembre de 2005." *Observatorio de Seguridad Suramericano*.

http://www.seguridadydemocracia.org/docs/pdf/analisis/Septiembre.pdf [Accessed 22 Nov. 2005]

La Hora [Quito]. 11 October 2005. "FARC si tenian refugio en Ecuador." http://www.lahora.com.ec/noticiacompleta.asp?noid=372844> [Accessed 22 Nov. 2005]

______. 2 October 2005. "Aumenta violencia y corrupcion." <http://www.lahora.com.ec/noticiacompleta.asp? noid=370836> [Accessed 22 Nov. 2005]

______. 23 September 2005. "Las FARC si estan aqui." <http://www.lahora.com.ec/noticiacompleta.asp? noid=368860> [Accessed 22 Nov. 2005]

International Crisis Group (ICG). 16 June 2005. "Colombia: Presidential Politics and Peace Prospects." http://www.crisisgroup.org/library/documents/latin_america/14_colombia_presidential_politics_and_political_prospe [Accessed 24 Nov. 2005]

Latin America Weekly Report. 21 March 2005. "Ecuador-Colombia: Quito Beefs Up Border Defences." (Factiva).

National Post. 28 July 2004. Claudia Cattaneo. "Keeping a Lid on Kidnappers: When You Work in Ecuador, Make Sure You Don't Dress Like a Tourist." (Factiva)

Reuters. 3 January 2004. Ibon Villelabeitia. "Senior Colombian Rebel Commander Seized in Ecuador." (Factiva)

El Tiempo.com. 20 May 2005. "Denuncian en Ecuador supuesta incursion de las FARC." http://eltiempo.terra.com.co/coar/DOCUMENTOS/ACTORES_CONFLICTO/actores/ARTICULO-WEB_NOTA_INTERIOR-2071552.html [Accessed 25 Nov. 2005]

Xinhua. 24 September 2005. "FARC-Chief Captured in Ecuador, Taken to Bogota." (Factiva)

Additional Sources Consulted

Oral sources: It was not possible to reach the Ministerio de Gobierno y Policia or a sociologist from the Universidad Andina Simon Bolívar within the time constraints for this Response.

Internet sites, including: Colombia Week, *Country Reports 2004*, Ministerio de Gobierno y Policia del Ecuador, Resource Center of the Americas, Washington Office on Latin America (WOLA).

The attached reproduction is a copy of an official work that is published by the Government of Canada. The reproduction has not been produced in affiliation with, or with the endorsement of the Government of Canada.